
 

 

CABINET – 12 DECEMBER 2017 
 

MELTON MOWBRAY DISTRIBUTOR ROAD PROPOSALS 
 

SUPPLEMENTARY REPORT OF THE DIRECTOR OF ENVIRONMENT 
AND TRANSPORT AND DIRECTOR OF FINANCE 

 
 
Purpose of the Report 
 
1. The purpose of this supplementary report is to advise the Cabinet of 

consideration of the financing agreement for the Melton Mowbray Distributor 
Road (MMDR) by Melton Borough Council’s Policy, Finance and 
Administration Committee, and present the Heads of Terms (appended to this 
report).  The Cabinet is asked to agree the revised recommendations and 
reasons for those recommendations which are set out in paragraphs 8 and 9 
below. 

 
2. This report also advises members of comments of the Environment and 

Transport Overview and Scrutiny Committee arising from its consideration of 
a report on the proposed MMDR. 

 
Environment and Transport Overview and Scrutiny Committee 
 
3. The Committee at its meeting on 7 December 2017 considered a report of the 

Director of Environment and Transport concerning the Melton Mowbray 
Distributor Road Proposals.  Arising from discussion, the following points were 
raised:- 

 
i) That the eastern route had been chosen rather than the western route as 

it was more economically viable being shorter and requiring less 
additional structures to be built along the route.  

 
ii) Extensive community engagement had been carried out throughout the 

initial planning stage; this would be ongoing throughout the project. To 
date, there has been good support for the proposed route;  

 
iii) The distributor road would be a single carriageway, at 7.3 meters wide, 

which was standard width for a distributor road. A dual carriageway 
construction was not appropriate at this time and another consideration 
was that this would pass through or adjacent to new housing 
developments. Members were assured that the distributor road would 
present a quick and efficient route around Melton Mowbray, due to the 
speed limits of up to 40 miles per hour on the northern stretch and 60 
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miles per hour on the eastern stretch. Plans for the distributor road 
would include cycle routes and footpaths;  

 
iv) The funding bid to the Department for Transport (DfT) included the 

northern and eastern section only. It was expected that construction of 
the southern section would be funded by developers as considerable 
development was planned for the southern side of Melton Mowbray as 
part of the Local Plan;  

 
v) Members were assured that modelling work for the distributor road had 

considered the wider impacts of the road construction on traffic in and 
around Melton. Results showed that without construction of the 
northern/eastern section of the road, more traffic would be directed onto 
Welby Road and other roads around the town. The Transport Strategy 
for Melton Mowbray also included consideration of the wider transport 
issues such as walking and cycling, junction improvements, public realm 
and public transport.  

 
vi) The total cost of the road was estimated at £74m. £55m would be sought 

from the DfT, and the remaining £19m would need to be funded from 
other sources. Most of the £19m would be recouped from developer 
contributions, but it was anticipated that there may be a shortfall. Officers 
of the County Council and Melton Borough Council had drafted an 
agreement which would enable any funding gap to be met by a 
combination of additional funding and revenue that the Borough Council 
would receive from housing developments and economic growth and 
County Council funds. This agreement was due to be considered by 
Melton Borough Council’s Policy, Finance and Administration Committee 
on 7 December 2017. Members of the Committee commented that it was 
important that Melton Borough Council approved the funding agreement 
in order for the County Council to be in a position to submit a bid to the 
DfT.  

 
4. The Committee resolved that the Cabinet be advised that it supported the 

submission of a bid to the DfT for funding of the Melton Mowbray Distributor 
Road subject to the approval by Melton Borough Council of the proposed 
funding agreement.   

 
Melton Borough Council - Policy, Finance and Administration Committee  
 
5. Melton Borough Council’s Policy, Finance and Administration Committee 

considered a report at its meeting on 7 December 2017 regarding the 
submission of the Outline Business Case for the MMDR and discussions that 
had taken place with the County Council regarding sharing the burden of 
funding that would not be met from external sources. 

 
6. The Committee agreed to financially support any unfunded element of the 

cost of the construction and delivery of the MMDR through a combination of 
New Homes Bonus, Business Rates and Council Tax as appropriate that was 
generated through the delivery of the road and to delegate authority to the 
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Chief Executive in consultation with the Corporate Director and Solicitor to the 
Council to develop the associated legal agreement with the County Council 
for submission to Melton Borough Council for final approval. 
 

Heads of Terms for Financing the Melton Mowbray Distributor Road 
 

7. The Heads of Terms have been drafted jointly by officers from the County 
Council and Melton Borough Council and set out the basis for a formal 
agreement between the two authorities. These are appended to this report. 
 

Revisions to the Cabinet Report 
 

8. The revised recommendations will be set out in the Order Paper for the 
Cabinet meeting. Changes to the original text are indicated below - 
 
(a) The responses to the consultation and evidence from the further work 

undertaken to develop the Outline Business Case for the northern and 
eastern sections of the Melton Mowbray Distributor Road (MMDR) be 
noted; 

 
(b) The Cabinet reaffirms its decision to prioritise and progress the 

development of the northern and eastern sections of the MMDR; 
 
(c) The route for the northern and eastern sections of the MMDR, as 

illustrated on the plan at paragraph 75 to this report, be agreed for the 
purposes of further development and consultation subject to (ed) and (fe) 
below; 

 
(d) That the decision of Melton Borough Council’s Policy Finance and 

Administration Committee agreeing to proceed with the funding 
arrangements for the MMDR as set out in the Heads of Terms be 
noted; 

 
(e) That the basis for the agreement regarding the future funding of the 

northern and eastern MMDR as set out in the Heads of Terms be 
supported and that the Director of Finance in consultation with the 
Director of Law and Governance, following consultation with the 
Cabinet lead member for Resources be authorised to record the 
agreement by an exchange of letters with Melton Borough Council; 

 
(fd) Subject to agreement with Melton Borough Council before 22 December 

2017 (the date for submission of the Outline Business Case to the 
Department for Transport) in the form of a Memorandum of Understanding 
regarding the future financing of the development and delivery of the 
northern and eastern MMDR, That subject to an exchange of letters 
with Melton Borough Council before 22 December 2017 further 
funding be committed by the County Council in order to -  
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(i) Submit a planning application for the scheme in summer 2018 
(including detailed design, environmental work, consultation, and 
preparation of statutory orders), 

 
(ii) Complete all further work necessary to prepare the scheme for 

construction by spring 2020 (noting this is subject to DfT funding and 
full completion of all necessary processes), 

 
(iii) Provide, in negotiation with the DfT, an appropriate local contribution, 

including underwriting forward-funding contributions to be provided by 
developers and/or third parties as necessary,  

   
- noting that there could be additional scheme costs following submission 
of the outline business case and the Heads of Terms with Melton Borough 
Council will address how this will be financed; 

 

(ge) Pursuant to the above, that the officers identified below be authorised, 
in consultation with the Director of Law and Governance and following 
consultation with the relevant Cabinet Lead Members, to 

 
(i) Continue discussions with landowners and stakeholders, with a view 

to reaching voluntary agreement over the purchase and/or reservation 
of land for the northern and eastern sections of the MMDR where 
possible - Director of Environment and Transport;   

 
(ii) Undertake to acquire by agreement necessary land (and) rights to 

facilitate delivery of the northern and eastern sections of the MMDR 
and make preparations in parallel for use of Compulsory Purchase 
Orders pursuant to the Highways Act 1980 and the Acquisition of 
Land Act 1981, taking all steps to include the preparation of Draft 
Order and Statement of Reasons - Director of Environment and 
Transport and Director of Corporate Resources;   

 
(iii) Undertake further engagement and consultation arising from any 

changes or improvements to the recommended route that may arise 
from detailed design work and feedback -  Director of Environment 
and Transport; 

 
(iv) Agree the preferred route for planning and acquisition purposes - 

Director of Environment and Transport;   
 

(he) Subject to agreement with Melton Borough Council regarding future 
financing as set out above, the Chief Executive be authorised to approve 
and submit the Outline Business Case for the northern and eastern 
sections of the MMDR to the DfT as part of the bid for Large Local Majors 
Funding; 
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(i) That it be noted that assuming DfT funding for the MMDR is 
forthcoming, a further report will be submitted to the Cabinet 
regarding the detailed funding agreement between the County 
Council and Melton Borough Council;  

 
(jf) A further report be submitted to the Cabinet prior to submission of a 

planning application to include, amongst other things - 
 

(i) Any alterations made to the recommended route as a result of 
detailed design work or further consultation; 

 
(ii) The detailed design and updated cost estimates for the scheme which 

will form the basis for the planning application; 
 
(iii) Requests for approval to make and implement any required 

Compulsory Purchase Orders and associated statutory orders. 
 

9. Paragraphs 4 to 7 of the main Cabinet report comprise the reasons for the 
recommendations. It is proposed that an additional paragraph is added, to the 
effect that -  

 
“The Heads of Terms set out the basis for a financial agreement between the 
County Council and Melton Borough Council, and will need to be refined 
further to enable the OBC to be submitted to the DfT by 22 December 2017.  
It is considered appropriate that the final detailed funding agreement should 
be submitted to the Cabinet for approval.” 
 

10. The Director of Law and Governance has been consulted on this report.  
 

Background Papers 
 
Reports to Melton Borough Council’s Policy, Finance and Administration Committee 
(7 December 2017) -  
https://democracy.melton.gov.uk/ieListDocuments.aspx?CId=140&MId=787&Ver=4  
 
Appendix 
 
Financing the Melton Distributor Road Heads of Terms (6th December 2017) 
 
Officers to contact 
 
Ann Carruthers 
Director, Environment and Transport 
Tel: (0116) 305 7000 
Email: Ann.Caruthers@leics.gov.uk 
 
Chris Tambini 
Director of Finance 
Tel: (0116) 305 6199 
Email:  Chris.Tambini@leics.gov.uk  
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